Poor People's Experiences of Health Services in Tanzania

A Literature Review





Women's Dignity Project / Utu MwanamkePO Box 79402 • Dar es Salaam • Tanzania

Tel: 255.22.2152577 or 8 • Fax: 255.22.2152986

wdp@cats-net.com

Poor People's Experiences of Health Services in Tanzania

A Literature Review

Masuma Mamdani & Maggie Bangser

© Women's Dignity Project, 2004

PO Box 79402 Dar es Salaam, Tanzania Tel 255.22.2152577 or 8 Fax 255.22.2152986 Email wdp@cats-net.com

ISBN: 9987-8986-3-7

Cover photo © Joey Collins, 2003 Copyediting by Kristina Graff

CONTENTS

Acronyms		4
Executive Summary		5
1.	Introduction	8
2.	Key barriers the poor face in accessing quality health care	9
	2.1. Quality of care2.1.1. Availability of essential drugs2.1.2. Shortage of skilled providers2.1.3. Provider relations: discrimination/"connections"	9 11 11 12
	2.2. Distance and transport	13
	2.3. Health care charges, "unofficial payments" and bribes	14
	2.4. Governance2.4.1. Governance and accountability	1 <i>7</i> 19
3.	Practice of exemptions and waivers: Extent to which they have been granted and who benefits the most	20
	3.1. What do exemptions and waivers cover in practice?	21
	3.2. Reasons underlying the poor implementation of the exemption and waiver scheme	22
	3.2.1. Criteria for exemptions and waivers 3.2.2. Information on exemption and waiver schemes	22 23
4.	Coping mechanisms	23
5.	Health care seeking behaviour and provider choice	24
6.	Conclusion	25
References		28
Women's Dignity Project		32

ACRONYMS

ANC Antenatal Care

CHF Community Health Fund
DED District Executive Director
DHB District Health Board
DMO District Medical Officer
FGD Focus Group Discussion

FP Family Planning

GoT Government of Tanzania

HBS Household Budget Survey

HSSP Health Sector Strategic Plan

HSR Health Sector Reform

LGA Local Government Authority

LGRP Local Government Reform Programme

MCH Maternal and Child Health

MoH Ministry of Health

NHI National Health Insurance

OC Other Charges

PER Public Expenditure Review
PRS Poverty Reduction Strategy

PSSS Policy and Service Satisfaction Survey
R&AWG Research and Analysis Working Group

REPOA Research on Poverty Alleviation

RMO Regional Medical Officer SCF Save the Children Fund

SDC Swiss Agency for Development and Cooperation

SDS Service Delivery Survey

TADREG Tanzania Development Research Group

TT Tetanus

TzPPA Tanzania Participatory Poverty Assessment

VHW Village Health Worker
WDP Women's Dignity Project
WHC Ward Health Committee

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

"...the poor must be brought from the margins into the mainstream. The process must be inclusive. The weakest economies and communities need special and differentiated help."

President Benjamin W. Mkapa

The context

Tanzania faces serious challenges to improving the health and well-being of its people. The Ministry of Health and its partners in government, the donor community and civil society have responded with concerted action, in many cases achieving significant gains. Services for prevention of mother-to-child transmission of HIV are being expanded, a new protocol for malaria treatment is being implemented and evaluated, hundreds of service providers are now trained in life-saving skills for childbirth, and all districts have been oriented to the programme of integrated management of childhood illnesses (IMCI). These are but a few of the successes in recent years (MoH 2004a).

These achievements are particularly notable given serious funding limitations in the health sector. The allocation to health has increased only slowly over recent years, from 7.5 percent in fiscal year (FY) 2000 to 8.7 percent in FY03, which is low in relation to projections in the Poverty Reduction Strategy (PRS) and to the Abuja commitment of 15 percent. Again, despite the PRS commitments, the absolute budgetary increase year-to-year has declined from a high of 41.12 percent in FY02 down to a 5.68 percent increase in FY04 (MoH 2004b). The FY05 budget ceilings indicate that the health sector will actually have fewer resources in real terms than in FY04.

However, the low level of funding does not categorically preclude improvement of health services and ultimately health outcomes. "Differentiated" allocation of government funds,

including in the health sector, can better prioritise the needs of the poor. The continuing disparities in health outcomes between the poorest and the richest Tanzanians and those in rural versus urban areas need to be addressed, along with the barriers to service experienced by the poor due to distance, formal and informal health charges, and other obstacles reported in this review (R&AWG 2003). The new resource allocation formula that utilizes equity criteria to distribute funds across districts, and the increasing proportion of funds for preventive services, are both positive developments in reaching the poor.

Nonetheless, additional actions are needed to mobilize meaningful change for Tanzanians living in poverty. To move beyond policies and guidelines. To make tough decisions about how to bring the poor into the mainstream of health services, to focus differentiated attention to their well-being, and to bring critical human and financial resources to bear in one of the most crucial areas of Tanzania's development: the health of its people.

Key issues

This literature review examines key findings on poor people's experiences of health services and includes a particular focus on the barriers to access among the very poor due to cost sharing, an issue of special interest in the current era of "pro-poor" development.

The review highlights seven key issues for

reflection - and action:

Access: Health services are often not accessed by the very poor, and by women in particular. Key obstacles are health care charges, long distances to facilities, inadequate and unaffordable transport systems, poor quality of care, and poor governance and accountability mechanisms. There have been improvements in availability of drugs which is a positive development, but some continuing deficiencies and particularly the cost of drugs still make them unavailable to many poor people. The shortage of skilled providers, while a serious concern to all actors in the sector including government, continues to persist. Discrimination against clients who are not able to pay and poor referral systems all result in low quality of care.

Health care charges: Revenue generated by cost sharing has not necessarily impacted positively on quality of health care. User fees are not the only charges; other costs include transport costs, other "unofficial" costs including bribes, payments for drugs and supplies, and time spent away from productive activities which is particularly critical for people living in poverty. Health care charges have placed an impossible financial burden on the poorest households; many fail to access primary care when they need it most and many more fail to obtain the necessary referral for more skilled care.

People do not always know what they are supposed to pay, and which payment demands are legitimate or illegitimate. Official charges are not necessarily affordable. "Unofficial" charges are still in place, and exemption and waivers have not been effectively implemented. The quality of care in public facilities has not necessarily improved even with the additional funds generated from user fees.

The Community Health Fund may have improved the quality and range of services in those places where the CHF is in place. However, the scheme is not necessarily benefiting the very poor in a more equitable way. Many report they are not able to afford the joining fees and therefore pay for treatment on a case-by-case basis, which can ultimately be more expensive.

Participation and decision-making: Community participation is very limited in regards to determining health care priorities, deciding where funds should be allocated, and monitoring expenditures. This is a problem across priority sectors, not only in health. It is due in part to a general lack of knowledge about rights and recent reforms. More importantly though, reliable mechanisms are not in place for discussing issues of concern at the village level and then raising these concerns to the district level for action.

Governance and accountability: Health consumers express dissatisfaction with critical governance issues such as abuses of power, financial mismanagement and corruption. While there exist some cases of health users and authorities working together, systems are generally not in place to ensure that services respond to the priority needs of beneficiaries. Adequate management systems have not been instituted to ensure appropriate collection of fees and allocation of these locally-generated resources. Government has recently begun to publish information on priority sector allocations for each district; this is an important development in enabling people to monitor public funds earmarked for critical services. Because this information is not disaggregated below the district level, however, it is not possible to monitor expenditures at the village or facility level.

Exemptions and waivers: Exemptions, and in particular waivers, are not systematically implemented and are not effective as a means of protecting vulnerable social groups and the poorest of the poor. Even if official fees are exempted or waived, the poor and vulnerable still end up having to pay for drugs, transport, small charges (e.g. cards, materials), and bribes. The exemption scheme is poorly implemented partly because accountability mechanisms are not in place, and because health service providers are not following procedures that are often unclear to them to begin with. But an equally important factor is the low uptake and lack of insistence on free services by the poor, primarily because they are not aware of their rights. A lack of clear criteria and policy guidelines for identifying people who are eligible for waivers has resulted in ad hoc decisions, without clear records or follow-up.

How poor people cope: Many poor households have fallen deeper into poverty as they end up using their limited and critical assets to pay for treatment. They use meagre savings (if they have any) and sell their crops, animals, land and their labour. Those who can, borrow money or take a loan, or bond their assets. They are often forced to reduce their food intake and to take their children out of school in order to pay for treatment. These strategies to pay for care drive poor people deeper into poverty and increase their vulnerability significantly.

Health care seeking behaviour and choice of providers: Typically, poor people's incomes are sufficient for subsistence only. They are frequently forced to resort to self-treatment, seek ineffective alternatives, or report much too late for care, often with fatal consequences. Many resort to traditional healers. If people can afford treatment at all, government facilities are normally the only option, especially in rural areas, as they may be close by and possibly less expensive. The overall feeling, however, is that if money can be found it is best to spend it at mission facilities which are generally known for staff commitment and availability of drugs and tests, but perhaps most importantly, for their willingness to defer payment and start treatment if necessary.

The way forward

The health sector is seriously under-funded despite the fact that it is a priority sector in the Poverty Reduction Strategy, and despite the fact that a healthy population is a basic ingredient of economic growth. Lack of funds, however, is not the only cause of the weak health system. Underskilled and de-motivated personnel, deficiencies in quality of care, weak and confusing management systems, lack of information provided to health consumers, and lack of access by the very poor to treatment characterize much of the current situation.

These factors, and more, have resulted in a health care system that requires not only massive investments of funds but also a renewed commitment and vision among all actors – government, policy-makers, donors, non-governmental organizations, faith based organizations, health workers themselves and others – to generate fundamental change. This call for change is a particular imperative for Tanzanians living in poverty, for whom treatment is becoming increasingly unavailable, and for whom expensive private care is simply not an option.

The dilemma, then, is how to make quality care available to all – including the poor – in an environment of limited and insufficient financial resources and severely constrained human and material resources. A number of questions have been raised in this report that merit immediate consideration:

- What mechanisms can be instituted to minimize the exclusion of poor and vulnerable persons from health services while recognizing the very real financial requirements of the sector?
- What are the main priorities for improved quality of care for the poor? Affordable services?
 Available essential drugs? Well-equipped facilities? A motivated team of skilled health workers?
- How can existing cost structures be revised in order to increase poor people's access to quality health care? How can an effective mechanism of waivers and exemptions be instituted and enforced?
- How can problems of access to health facilities be addressed, including distance and affordable transport? How can the referral system be improved so it functions effectively even in rural areas?
- How can ordinary people get access to adequate and understandable information about allocations and expenditures at the local level? How can people be included in monitoring of health services and ensuring services are

1. INTRODUCTION

responsive to demand, and accountable to clients? How can people's recommendations be channelled and acted upon?

Tanzania is fortunate to have an extensive network of health facilities throughout the country, a mark of its commitment to ensure that people have access to essential health services. Decades of commitment to improving the health of the population, however, were compromised in the 1980s and '90s by volatile world commodity prices, worsening terms of trade, debt-servicing and structural adjustment policies – all of which combined to undermine the effectiveness and efficiency of the health sector. This is manifested in a dilapidated infrastructure, shortage of trained staff, de-motivated workforce, weak management systems and poor quality of care.

In an effort to stem the deterioration of the health system and address systemic financing, service delivery and management concerns, a Health Sector Reform (HSR) programme was initiated in 1995/96 including a move to decentralize authority and resources to the district level. The reforms centre on key issues that affect health service delivery: equity, efficiency, cost effectiveness and quality of care. The 2003 – 2006 Health Sector Strategic Plan (HSSP) is the most recent elaboration of Ministry of Health objectives to implement services in the country. It states a particular commitment to reaching vulnerable populations – to increase access and utilization of health services, improve the quality of services, and to ensure equity in allocation of resources (MoH April 2003).

One of the key components of the HSR is financial sustainability including through a policy of cost-recovery introduced in the early 1990s (Mmbuji et al. 1996, MoH 1995, Mubyazi 1998, Njau 2000, Hemed 2000). The rationale for introducing the policy was to generate additional revenues; improve the

availability and quality of health services; strengthen the referral system and rationalize utilization of health services; and improve equity and access to health services (MoH 1994). Charges were introduced in four stages: at referral, regional and district hospitals in 1993, and by 1994 at the district level.² Fees have also been introduced in some health centres and dispensaries in some districts and are slated to be rolled out formally in 2004. Other mechanisms such as the Community Health Fund (CHF), designed to serve the majority of the poor in a more equitable way, have also been introduced. The National Health Insurance (NHI) scheme on the other hand is an insurance plan primarily for civil servants and some of their dependents.

Provisions for exemptions and waivers within the cost recovery programme were introduced with a view to protect vulnerable social groups and the very poor. An exemption³ is an automatic entitlement to free public health care services and is extended to children aged five years and under, for maternal and child health (MCH) services, to those with specific diseases, and for people with long term mental disorders. Exemptions, as such, are not necessarily confined to the poor. They are designed to protect vulnerable social groups. A waiver on the other hand is a conditional temporary entitlement that is provided after evaluations by the relevant authorities. It is to be granted to patients who do not automatically qualify for exemptions but are considered to be in need of such services and are "unable to pay."

What have been poor people's experiences of health services following the introduction of the HSR and cost sharing? Are the goals of access, quality of care and equity being realized? What are some of the key barriers that poor people face in accessing services, and how have these impacted their health and long-

^{1.} The country has an extensive network of 5031 health facilities (4412 dispensaries, 402 health centres, 217 hospitals & 100 training institutions); roughly 60 percent are owned by the government and the remaining by voluntary, parastatal and the private sector

^{2.} Fees depend on a number of factors – category of patients (private or public), type of services and level of facility. Each hospital has been given some local discretion in setting its fees and charges for private accommodation (Grade I that may house 1-2 private patients per room, and II that maybe occupied by 4-6 private patients; however, regarding Grade III patients – located in a public ward of, for example, anywhere between 20-40 patients – the MoH has issued guidelines indicating the maximum fees that may be charged). Note that Phase I involved increasing the existing rates of charges that were originally in place for private patients (MoH 1995).

^{3.} As specified in the cost sharing operational manual entitled "Mwongozo wa Utekelezaji wa Sera ya Wananchi kuchangia gharama za huduma za Afya katika hospitali"

2. KEY BARRIERS THE POOR FACE IN ACCESSING QUALITY HEALTH CARE

"...one respondent told us that he and his wife had been to the hospital with their 3 year old daughter that had malaria; they did not understand that they had to pay bribes in order to get assisted. Neither did they have any money to pay the bribe. They sat three days and waited for treatment, their child got worse and worse and then died, in the waiting room at the hospital."

(Ewald 2004)

term vulnerability?

These questions form the basis of this review.

2.1. Quality of care

Results of a baseline nationwide Service Delivery Survey (SDS)⁴ carried out by Tanzania Development Research Group (TADREG) indicates that even though three-quarters (75 percent) of the villagers were concerned about the costs of health care, a majority (71 percent) still expressed a readiness to pay more for health services, provided the quality of services improved. While people are willing to pay for care if quality is good, this pre-condition does not in general appear to exist. Public perceptions on accessibility to health care reveal that, overall, health services continue to fail the very poor. Deteriorating roads coupled with inadequate and unaffordable transport make it impossible for the poor to reach facilities. Poor women face particular obstacles as they have neither the time, money, nor necessarily the incentive to access distant and low quality care.

On the positive front, information obtained from exit interviews with in-patients and out-patients across eight public health facilities in the four regions of Mbeya, Kilimanjaro, Mtwara and Mwanza, shows that 90 percent or more of the 200 people interviewed were of the opinion that the cost sharing system had made a "remarkable"

improvement in the quality of public health services. Improvements were seen in the quality of public health services and staff, availability of drugs and laboratory services, and shortened queuing time (Msambichaka 2003). This is consistent with evidence gathered from Focus Group Discussions (FGDs) with civil society organizations and local politicians in the four regions which revealed that notwithstanding variations between individual facilities, the introduction of cost sharing had a positive impact on the quality of health services. These results, of course, fail to capture the experiences of people who did not access care at these hospitals.

Findings from an assessment of Hanang, which was one of the nine roll-out districts in the initial phase of expansion of the Community Health Fund (CHF) scheme, reveal that for all CHF members the benefits of the scheme outweighed the cost (Chee et al. 2002).⁵ Most members and nonmembers alike believed that it had led to improved services at CHF participating facilities. CHF resources had been used to improve the quality and range of services throughout the district by purchasing drugs and equipment and refurbishing health facilities; however, the majority of the funds (59 percent) had been used towards the construction of the district hospital. It is noteworthy that a

^{4.} Carried out during March and April 1997, and covering 2,600 households across 54 villages and peri-urban areas in 19 regions and 52 districts of mainland Tanzania

^{5.} The CHF was first introduced in December 1995 on a pilot basis in Igunga district (MoH 2003). By the end of 2003, CHF was operating in 37 districts, and another 90 districts had been sensitised and were ready to implement the scheme. A household (husband, one wife and all children under 18 years old) joins the CHF by paying an annual membership fee, usually between Tshs. 5,000 and 10,000, which provides unlimited access throughout the year to outpatient services at CHF-participating facilities. The CHF is essentially a district-level pre-payment scheme for primary care services targeted at the rural population and those working in the informal sector. It is designed to serve the majority of the poor in a more equitable way.

large percentage of the members tended to be civil servants, and thus relatively well-off.

In general, however, quality of care and fees appear to be key factors in de-motivating people

"I budget my income for only food, I keep on praying not to get the disease otherwise I won't be having money to cater for that."

26-year-old male (Mutalemwa 2002)

to utilize facilities. As noted in an evaluation study of 13 hospitals, altogether, less than half of the 356 exit patients/escorts (201 patients and 155 patient escorts or relatives) interviewed from across 13 hospitals reported any improvement in quality of care following the introduction of user fees. More specifically they cited deficiencies in terms of drug availability (34 percent of the respondents), laboratory services (30 percent), and availability and cleanliness of beddings (42 percent)⁶ (Mmbuji et al. 1996).

Findings from an Mbeya Region study on quality of care through the eyes of patients indicate that if able, the poor are willing to pay for better quality of care but services are not improving (Tibandebage & Mackintosh 2002). The government hospital in Mbeya Urban District, in particular the main maternity hospital that is a part of it, was reported to have particularly low levels of care. Stories about abuse, lack of care, lack of advice and lack of professionalism predominated. Altogether, of the 49 household interviews, dissatisfaction relating to health facilities in Mbeya Region was recounted by 30 household interviews. Respondants described 41 incidents in all, with over half (22) of the incidents pertaining to the government hospital (including the maternity hospital), and the rest referring to private/mission hospitals and the primary health care facilities. The government hospital management team on the other hand was of the opinion that the quality of care offered had on the whole improved: the quality and use of laboratory services had reportedly improved due to revenue generated from the cost sharing scheme.

The above study also illustrates problems in the referral system emerging from the interaction between government and private/religious facili-

"We could not provide exercise books and tuition fees for our children. They even stopped taking tea or breakfast so that we could manage treatment.... We used up small capital we had to take care of the sick. Now, we are left with nothing. We are not sure of the food situation this year."

A woman in Iringa who cared for an HIV-positive niece until she died (TzPPA 2003, p. 105)

ties. Patients from mission facilities report facing harassment and mistreatment when referred to the government hospital "which they (patients) regard as dangerous, abusive and unwilling or unable to provide care and treatment." Those people who can, refer themselves to mission hospitals and larger mission health centres and dispensaries. The problem is further compounded by divisions among the mission facilities that do not refer patients to hospitals that are not of their own denomination. Government facilities on the other hand generally referred patients to the most affordable option.

In a study carried out in Morogoro Rural and Kilombero region,⁸ the provision of services at health centres and dispensaries is noted to be of poor quality – they are small and understaffed, waiting times are very long and medicines are in short supply, especially in the fourth week of any month (SDC 2003). Results of a household survey carried out in three divisions of Lushoto District shows that because of poor quality of service and poor availability of drugs, most patients by-pass

^{6.} Of the 356 exit interviews, 222 responded to the question on availability of drugs, 108 on laboratory services, and 148 in-patient availability and cleanliness of beddings.

^{7.} For example, five out of the six private providers interviewed had referred patients to the private hospitals at the request of the patient, if the patient could afford it, or if (s)he had "personal connections" there.

^{8.} Covering 26 poor households (20 rural and six urban)

the lower levels of health care to seek hospital treatment (Agyemang-Gyau & Mori 1999).

"If a poor woman is admitted at the healthcare centre and has no money to pay for her medicine she will not get treatment."

37-year-old woman, Mpwapwa (WDP 2003)

2.1.1. Availability of essential drugs

Results of all the studies cited in this section have shown that from the patients' perspective, a constant supply of essential drugs is a prerequisite to the credibility of health services and to the quality of health care provided. For example, findings from TADREG's study indicate that for a large majority (87 percent), a constant supply of drugs and medical supplies is very important to improved health care (TADREG 1998). The study reported that at lower level health facilities in Mbeya Rural District that did not charge official fees, most complaints focused on lack of drugs and supplies (an issue of quality), and not on the informal fees people were required to pay.

However findings from studies also reveal that even when the poor are able to find money for basic care, and even when essential drugs are available, their inability to purchase these medicines makes treatment actually impossible. Drugs are often found to be more affordable at government facilities but they run out quickly; they are more available at private and mission facilities but people generally cannot afford to buy them there (WDP 2003).

While ensuring the smooth flow of medicines to

health centres and dispensaries, the standard prepacked kits fail to take into account the varying morbidity patterns and therefore the diverse demand for health care across the country. This situation may change for the better with the introduction of the drug indent system.

The issue, however, is not only one of an inadequate supply of drugs, but as observed in Kondoa district, also of "unfair and inefficient" distribution of these drugs once they arrive at the dispensaries (Mujinja & Hausmann 1997, quoted in Mubyazi 1998). Even when essentialmedicines that are supposed to be free are "officially unavailable," staff at one health centre often offered to arrange for these medicines if patients had the money. Generally, those people who are able to buy medicines from the drug stores do so, even if they are only able to buy partial doses (SDC 2003). Likewise, results from Dodoma indicate that for 70 percent of the respondents there have been no changes in the availability of essential drugs at the health facilities. Many people continue to buy their drugs from drugs stores, though often they are not able to purchase the prescribed medication due to their meagre income (Rutaihwa 1997).

According to patients seeking care at the government hospital in Mbeya region (Tibandebage & Mackintosh 2002) and in Kondoa district (Mujinja & Hausmann 1997, quoted in Mubyazi 1998),

2.1.2. Shortage of skilled providers

expectations are not necessarily being met that additional resources generated from user fees will largely be used towards ensuring availability of drugs and supplies.

MoH has recently described the human resource situation as a state of crisis. Available evidence shows that public health facilities, in particular those located in the remote rural areas, face an acute shortage of skilled providers. Human resource development is – and will continue to be – a critical factor in raising the quality of care.

According to the MoH Health Sector Strategic Plan (2003), the majority of skilled health workers work in the large cities, and as a result, rural facilities are understaffed. In addition, substantial imbalances exist in the client-provider ratio across districts, and between rural and urban areas.

Approximately one-third of the existing labor force is un-skilled, and it is estimated that only 55-60 percent of staff time is spent on productive activities. "Given current health needs and service coverage levels, estimates of the total human resource requirements are less than existing active supply, [and] insufficient to meet the human resource requirements necessary to scale up priority intervention to the level recommended by the Commission on Macroeconomics and Health (CMH)" (MoH April 2003, p. vi).

A few examples among the many that exist illustrate the problem:

- Forty-seven (47) percent of vacant LGA level positions in the health sector for which permits have been issued are still not filled (JHSR 2004).
- Findings from TADREG's study conducted across 52 districts of mainland Tanzania revealed that the quality of the personnel staffing in health services was "unacceptable" to three-quarters of the 2,600 household heads interviewed (TADREG 1998).
- Results from an evaluation of maternal care in six districts in Tanzania confirmed the poor quality of care in most of the districts (Options 1998). Amongst others, one of the major gaps identified was inadequate human resources coupled with insufficient knowledge and skills.
- In Kondoa district the four rural health centres

- are largely understaffed an average of two staff per rural health unit because of staff retrenchments, staff transfers outside the district and deaths (Mujinja & Hausmann 1997, quoted in Mubyazi 1998).
- In Tunduru and Mpwapwa there is an absolute shortage of skilled providers; of 158 and 228, respectively (WDP 2003).

MoH has begun, albeit with acute delays, to address the crisis. A Concept Note on Human Resource for Health outlines some of the basic parameters to resolve the problem, and proposes: "It is stating the obvious that the health system's credibility and ability to deliver quality products is very much a function of availability of well qualified health staff, managed efficiently and supported adequately so as to be highly motivated for optimal productivity. Responsibility over health human resources therefore, requires prudence in allocation, delicate handling to achieve high levels of quality performance. The whole human resource for health area calls for logical linkage to achieve synergy and integration of its key components. Its running requires a high level of integrity amongst key players" (Nangawe 2004).

MoH is not the only agency responsible for the delays, however, nor for the dearth of qualified health workers. The Public Service Commission now controls hiring of civil servants and procedures are not clear. The reality also exists that the education system in Tanzania is tragically weak,

2.1.3. Provider relations: discrimination/"connections"

"You are nobody if you do not have money."

(SDC 2003, p. 2)

resulting in poorly educated personnel in all sectors including health.⁹ What is clear, however, is that continued in-action in addressing the human resource crisis in health compromises the quality of care provided and through it, the health of the poor.

Access to services is viewed to be strongly dependent on "connections" and on ability to pay. Discrimination and lack of respect by health workers towards the very poor is a common theme emerging from a number of studies (SDC 2003, Tibandebage & Mackintosh 2002, WDP 2003). Medical staff is often rude to the poor and dismissive.

Thus, even after a father of seven children was informed by the study team that his condition entitled him to free medical treatment, he was doubtful of receiving this: "Who will respect me there, poor as I am?" (SDC 2003, p. 32).

^{9.} Only six percent of secondary school age children in Tanzania attend secondary school, with drastically smaller numbers reaching higher levels.

One mother was distraught when recalling the death of her six-month-old baby from malaria because she did not take her to the hospital in time, and instead

"Many [poor women] cannot afford transport costs so they sell their food, borrow, use herbs or just wait to die."

Health worker, Mpwapwa (WDP 2003)

resorted to quinine syrup from the local medicine shop. Was she worried that she would be ignored by health workers due to her inability to pay? Was she not aware that her baby was entitled to free care?

2.2. Distance and transport

Evidence from a number of studies suggests that the cost of accessing care is a critical determinant of whether or not care is sought. This is particularly true where a properly equipped health facility is far away, infrastructure for transport is lacking, and in which communities are particularly poor as evidenced by a large number of people living below the poverty line. Rural areas are particularly disadvantaged on many health and survival indicators, in terms of both health outcomes and service uptake. Many of these indicators are strongly related to poverty - and these differentials have sometimes increased during the 1990s (R&AWG 2003). The problem of access is especially problematic for pregnant women who may not be able to access an institutional delivery due to these obstacles.¹⁰ Only 44 percent of deliveries in Tanzania take place in a health facility and the trend has been downwards in the past decade (NBS November 2002).

Various studies confirm the major impediments of distance and transport, including the Tanzania Participatory Poverty Assessment (TzPPA 2003),¹¹ a study of four districts in Kagera region (Mpembeni et al. 2000), Kondoa district (Mujinja & Hausmann 1997, quoted in Mubyazi 1998), Morogoro Rural and Kilombero region (SDC 2003), and one in three districts of Mpwapwa, Korogwe and Tunduru (WDP 2003).¹² Data from the '90s

ity to get care between those living in rural and urban areas, and between rich and poor persons (R&AWG 2002, Gwatkin et al. November 2003).¹³

In the TzPPA, distance was the second most frequently cited obstacle limiting people's capacity to treat illness, following the major obstacle of cost. According to the 2000/01 Household Budget Survey (HBS), nationally, nearly half a million households are estimated to live more than 20 kilometres from the nearest dispensary or health centre (NBS July 2002). Available information from Kagera, Kondoa, Mpwapwa, Korogwe and Tunduru reveals that on the average, patients have to walk between five and 10 kilometres, often across difficult terrain, to the nearest dispensary or health centre. Only 30 percent of the villages in Korogwe have a health facility.

Hospitals are especially out of reach and this has implications for emergency referral care. For example, findings from WDP (2003) reveal that distance to the nearest hospital can range from 10 to about 60 kilometres. Transport, whether public or private, is scarce and ambulances are severely lacking. In times of emergencies, people who can resort to hiring bicycles for Tshs 200 do so, but some people are not even able to afford this.

Generally, ambulance costs are prohibitive. In the SDC (2003) study, ambulance costs required an advance payment and at times amounted to Tshs 8,000. Many people in the study had been impoverished by serious illnesses requiring emergency referrals to the regional hospital, and many women

^{10.} In Kondoa district, for example, more than three-fourths (81 percent) of the expected 16,469 deliveries in 1996 were delivered at home and only a handful of these with the assistance of a trained TBA and/or a health staff.

^{11.} The Tanzania Participatory Poverty Assessment is an extensive study of vulnerability carried out by a consortium of researchers under the auspices of the Economic and Social Research Foundation and Government of Tanzania. The study, slated to provide critical information for the review of the Poverty Reduction Strategy, included data collection in 30 districts of the country.

^{12.} Carried out in three villages in each of the three districts, involving interviews and FGDs with 134 poor women, 35 village leaders, six district officials, 18 health workers and 16 religious institutions

^{13.} DHS 1996 and 1999 data analysed by income quintile, commonly known as the "Gwatkin" data

8,000. Many people in the study had been impoverished by serious illnesses requiring emergency referrals to the regional hospital, and many women

in Morogoro Rural "have died in childbirth because they could not raise transport money" (SDC 2003, p. 31). Ambulance costs in Mongo wa Mongo vil-

2.3. Health care charges, "unofficial payments" and bribes

"...even the Tshs 500 standard consultation fee is beyond many people's meagre means; especially women and children who typically lack decision-making power over when & how household assets are spent."

(TzPPA 2003, p. 104)

lage in Mbulu District for example can come to as much as Tshs 80,000 and "...this high price tag puts the referral system beyond the reach of poor households. As a result, women just say that when obstetric emergencies arise, their only option is to 'just pray to God'" (TzPPA 2003, p. 129).

Health charges have placed a particularly significant financial burden on the poorest households that have very little income flexibility. Official charges are not always affordable; "unofficial" charges are still in place; exemptions, and waivers in particular have not been effectively implemented. At times, fees have been an impossible barrier for the poor to overcome – denying them access to critical services. The proposed introduction of user fees at dispensaries and health centres "is likely to further raise the costs faced by users and may increase the incidence of informal charging..." (R&AWG 2003, p. 45).

Between 1989 and 1991 the government conducted a comprehensive financing study of the potential of introducing user fees in public health facilities (MoH 1995). Findings from this study indicated that the poorer sections of the population were the main users of government health services and these services were far from free – in fact people incurred significant costs to purchase essential medicines and other small items that

were often not in stock at the health facilities, to pay various "unauthorised" fees and for emergency transport, and to sustain the costs of waiting time, opportunity costs away from income earning, etc.

The Mbeya Region study reports a number of stories about children dving because of lack of funds for treatment, or of a mother who was refused MCH care because she was not able to pay a "fine" of Tshs 700 for not bringing the child back on time. The study also reports one woman who died in the maternity hospital because she was unable to pay for an emergency caesarean section, and of at least three other people that died because they did not have the required money and therefore were denied treatment (Tibandebage & Mackintosh 2002). As reported by one health worker in Mpwapwa, some women cannot even afford the Tshs 1,000 user fee; "they stay at home and wait for anything to happen to them including death" (WDP 2003).

Findings from the recently completed Policy and Service Satisfaction Survey (PSSS)¹⁵ show that cost of health care was cited to be one of the major problems faced by 54 percent of the respondents during the last 12 months, especially in the rural areas (REPOA 2003). Over half of all respondents said that the cost of treatment is the biggest health

^{14.} This included: a survey of 229,518 prescriptions at 28 health units in seven different regions to determine the average number of drug items per prescription and what proportions of prescriptions might be exempt from charges on grounds of exempted diseases; interviews with 89 outpatients at the three referral hospitals, two regional hospitals and four district hospitals in nine different regions to ascertain the extent of willingness of outpatients to pay charges, and what level of charges would be acceptable; and a questionnaire of 1,820 households with 11,910 persons living in 26 rural districts from 15 regions to gain a better understanding of which services were used, the reasons for their choices, attitudes to cost-sharing, and what they were willing to pay, where and

^{15.} Covering 3,002 households in seven mainland regions - Dar es Salaam, Kilimanjaro, Mbeya, Singida, Mara, Lindi and Rukwa

care problem they face, and overall cost of treatment is the third most acute household problem. Nearly three-fourths of all respondents thought that people's ability to pay for health services had decreased during the last five years. Around 40 percent of the respondents knew people who had been refused medical treatment, and over a quarter knew "a lot of people." In 85 percent of cases, people were refused treatment because of lack of cash to pay for drugs and supplies. Fifty-seven percent were refused treatment because they could not pay the consultation fee, and 26 percent because of inability to pay unofficial payments to

"Bwaba Bhupelo's little boy was hit in the head by a hoe. The father bicycled the child to a clinic, where he was told to pay Tshs 7,000 for registration and bribe, Tshs 1,000 for anaesthesia and Tshs 1,200 for six injections. Desperate to pay so that the health care workers would begin, he took a loan at 100% interest from a nearby shop-keeper...."

(TzPPA 2003, p. 105)

health workers. After cost, respondents cited the obstacles of drug availability, waiting time and distance to the health facility.

According to the 2000/2001 HBS, the most commonly reported reason why people do not seek professional medical care is its expense (33.1 percent versus 18.8 percent for all other reasons). One-third of respondents who were ill and did not use health services said that it was because of cost: this accounts for "over one-half of individuals who were ill and perceived a need to use services but did not do so" (NBS July 2002). The rural poor, who are "highly responsive" to health care costs, are particularly at risk of exclusion due to inability to pay. Results from a cross-sectional study carried out between December 2002 and February 2003 in Dar es Salaam and Coast Region¹⁶ show that 50 percent of rural households stayed for a week before seeking appropriate care (Munga 2003).

Lack of cash was reported as the reason for not seeking care amongst 73 percent of the poor,

compared to none among the least poor, in a recently conducted survey in Lindi Rural district.¹⁷ Preliminary analysis of individual case studies carried out in 23 households with chronic/recurrent cases revealed that "the annual direct cost for treatment reaches up to Tshs 39,000 per capita per annum, bringing the poorest to levels 7.5 [times] higher than their annual income flexibility per head" (SCF 2003).

In addition to the obstacles placed by official charges, poor people also encounter the barrier of "unofficial charges" or bribes. According to TzPPA participants, corruption is the most significant obstacle they face to accessing social services, especially health care. Even in instances where government dispensaries and health centres do not charge officially, there are numerous reports of people having to pay for medicines and supplies that are supposed to be free, and bribes to get treatment (TzPPA 2003, WDP 2003, Tibandebage & Mackintosh 2002, Rutaihwa 1997).

A study of 50 households in Dodoma town shows that an astonishing 75 percent of the respondents reported not receiving care because they could not pay the required hospital charges. In households with average earnings of Tshs 8,000 to 60,000 per month, basic medical care was not affordable by the poorest households (Warioba 1999). Patients usually had to part with a minimum of Tshs 2,000 before they could receive reasonable medical care at the hospital. While the overall quality of care, including the availability of drugs, is thought to be better at private/mission facilities, services tended to be expensive and not within the reach of the very poor patients.

The rationale for introducing health care charges and related exemption and waiver procedures in the public sector was to generate additional revenues; to improve the availability and quality of health services; to strengthen the referral system and rationalize utilization of health services; and to improve equity and access to health services. The principle is that revenues are retained by, and used locally at, the facility level on items directly related to improving the availability and quality of health care (MoH 1995).

^{16.} Covering a total of 826 households from two urban (Ilala and Temeke) and two rural (Kibaha and Bagamoyo) districts

^{17.} Covering 2,510 people from 532 households from six wards

Revenue generated from user fees is also meant to supplement government budget allocations. However the 2003 Health Public Expenditure Review (PER) indicates that cost sharing has "contributed relatively little to the sector resource envelope" – no more than 2 percent of recurrent costs (MoH February 2003). It is also not clear how much money has been generated by cost sharing and what this money is used towards.

The question then becomes: does the potentially small financial gain from cost sharing outweigh the potentially significant loss of health among people excluded from services due to fees? This is particularly true at the dispensary and health centre levels where poor people are more likely to access care.

In an earlier study carried out by the MoH, information obtained from 13 hospitals revealed that revenue generated from user fees was generally low compared to projections, and varied from one hospital to another (Mmbuji et al. 1996). For 1993/94 and 1994/95, the revenue represented 1.0 percent and 2.46 percent of recurrent budgets, and 2.5 percent and 6.7 percent of the non-wage budget for the health sector, respectively. However, due to budgetary shortfalls for most hospitals, these revenues constituted a significant source of expenditure. OMsambachika's study (2003) reports that between 1998/99 and 2001/02, user fees accounted for 20-65 percent of total hospital expenditure in hospitals studied. It is not clear from the report what constitutes the total available resources of the hospital, however, and if the resources examined include all sources or only discretionary monies.

In the studies reviewed, user fees had not yet been officially introduced at the dispensary level, though there were some health centres charging fees ranging from Tshs 100 to 1,000. However, as observed in Morogoro Rural, even when the poor are able to pay the official cost of Tshs 100 at one of the government health centres, many are not able to purchase the required essential medicines, making it impossible for them to get effectively treated (SDC 2003). Similar findings were obtained from studies carried out in Mbeya Region

(Tibandebage & Mackintosh 2002), in Dodoma (Rutaihwa 1997), and by the Women's Dignity Project (WDP 2003).

The Mbeya study also illustrates that a number of patients failed to obtain referral care at the hospital because they ended up spending a significant portion of their money on transporting themselves to the distant government hospital. Subsequently, they were not able to pay for all the official fees or for essential operations. The costs of transferring a seriously ill patient can often be insurmountable for a poor family, totalling Tshs 8,000 to 12,000: 2,000 for transport, plus another 6,000 to 10,000 at the hospital, including an overnight stay (often with a relative). This does not even include the costs of actual care.

Except when required to pay for an ambulance during an emergency, costs for drugs are often the largest of all the health costs. In the Lushoto district study, patients seeking hospital treatment spent on the average about Tshs 2,000 per episode of illness: about 80 percent on drugs and other fees; 10 percent on transport, food and accommodation; and 10 percent on informal charges (Agyemang-Gyau & Mori 1999). A study carried out in Igunga District indicates households incurred an average total cost of Tshs 6,874 for health care during a three month period in 2000 (Msuya 2003). Close to 50 percent (Tshs 3,164) was spent on drugs; the remainder was spent on transportation and communication charges, examination/prescription fees and "other" health care costs. A fifth of the 200 surveyed households had failed at least once in a year to get medical treatment due to lack of cash when having a sick person.

For many members, one of the greatest benefits of the CHF scheme in Hanang was that it ensured unlimited access to health care for the whole family (Chee et al. 2002). Others considered it a positive form of savings for unpredictable illnesses in future. The average number of visits per CHF household to facilities was 32 (for the entire 11-month study period in 2001); the average per individual was four visits. According to the health workers in charge of these facilities, these figures do not reflect members' overuse of health services

^{18.} The CHF accounted for 10 percent of the total district health budget in 2001; it contributed to less than 20 percent of the total fees collected at health facilities for health care services (Chee et al. 2002). The majority of the contribution of the preceding two years was from user fees and this continued to grow, from 20 percent of fees collected in 1999 to 77 percent in 2001.

for minor conditions, but rather their willingness and ability to seek timely care when ill because they have prepaid for services.

However, in spite of these positive findings, the average membership rate for the seven CHF-participating facilities visited during the assessment was estimated to be fairly low at around an average of 5 percent of all households in the catchment area in 2001 (ranging from 0.3 percent to 13 percent across all CHF facilities). Inability to pay a lump sum of Tshs 10,000 was the most common reason given for not joining or renewing CHF membership, implying that the very poor were

essentially excluded from the scheme. Few were aware that the CHF membership fee could be paid

"...the baby suffered from respiratory problems (kichomi). At 1.00 am at night my husband and I had to rush the baby to the dispensary.... When [Bwana Mganga] eventually opened the door, he looked at the child and said 'Huyu mtoto haumwi [This child is not sick].' When we insisted, he then said 'Sasa hamkuja na taa? [So didn't you come with a lamp?] Nitamwangaliaje? [How would I check him?]...' He then said, 'Okay, give me a piece of paper on which I can write the prescription.' In response to that we also explained that we had forgotten to come with any paper. He then gave us one paracetamol tablet and told us to go back home...on the same night the baby's condition worsened.... We were then compelled to go back to Bwana Mganga.... The baby was still and not crying anymore. However, the Bwana Mganga just gave him an injection. When we arrived home the baby was already dead. We did not take up the issue to the Village Government Chairperson because it was too painful and [in any case] we realized we still depended on the dispensary for further needs. In addition, the Village Government Chairperson also knows of the Bwana Mganga's arrogance yet he has never set aside time to listen to the people, especially women. Women here have so many problems related to the Bwana Mganga, but where can they complain?"

in instalments. It was easier for people to pay user fees that were introduced around the same time as the CHF: Tshs 1,000 per person for a single visit to the health facility. For the same reason, the preferred mode of payment for the majority (70 percent) in Lushoto was fee for service; only a minority who reported relatively high household income favoured community health insurance (Agyemang-Gyau & Mori 1999).

2.4. Governance

Information from a number of studies reveals that overall, communities are not involved in decision-making processes regarding the provision of health care. Reliable mechanisms are not in place for airing grievances or lodging appeals, and for raising community issues to the district level for action. Similarly there are few – if any – mecha-

cation and use of these funds. There is growing concern over the prospects of the Local Government Reform Programme (LGRP) in promoting self-governance in Tanzania. As aptly noted by Kawa (2003), even though the legal and institutional framework of village governance is in place, the current ongoing LGRP that ends in 2004 is not clear about mechanisms of empowering communities at the grassroots level.

The opportunity certainly exists for health services to meet the needs of communities to a greater extent than is currently the case. This would assume however, greater community participation in planning and financial management of services, and truly representative participation. The establishment of Community Health Service Boards

^{19.} Government allocations to priority sectors are published in several newspapers on a quarterly basis according to each district, but information below the district level is not systematically disseminated (it may happen in some districts through efforts of particular partners/organizations but there is no formal government process to this effect).

^{20.} Community Health Service Boards (CHBs) are one of the tools of devolving authority and ownership to the LGAs and taking over responsibility for management decisions for district health services. They are being rolled out to all LGAs and the district hospitals (MoH 2003). At lower levels in the health system, Health Facility Committees are being established.

in planning and financial management of services, and truly representative participation. The estab-

"Too often, services fail poor people – in access, in quantity and in quality. But the fact that there are strong examples where services do work means governments and citizens can do better. How? By putting poor people at the center of service provision: by enabling them to monitor and discipline service providers, by amplifying their voice in policymaking, and by strengthening the incentives for providers to serve the poor."

(World Bank 2003, p. 1)

lishment of Community Health Service Boards (CHSBs) and Health Facility Committees²⁰ should in this respect provide a role for community members in decision-making and oversight, assuming that CHSBs and Committees are representative of, and accountable to, their constituencies.

There are certainly some examples of village leaders and district authorities taking positive action in response to concerns expressed by communities. For example, some health workers are held accountable for quality of care provided, including poor or discriminatory practices; making information on cost-sharing available; assisting poor people to access care; mobilizing communities to put in place emergency transport systems; and

"Study participants generally had almost no influence on village level decision making, this is because participation is regarded as time consuming, because they feel disillusioned about the effectiveness of the village leaders or they feel excluded. Official channels for dealing with disputes and minor crimes are regarded as expensive and corrupt."

managing community health problems (WDP 2003). The concern remains, however, that this may be "more the exception than the rule."

In general, and as clearly shown in the TzPPA (2003) and in the SDC (2003) study, knowledge of recent reforms and entitlements is weak. People, especially the poor, expressed a "sense of help-

lessness" in feeling they do not have the opportunity to raise concerns, particularly about rights, injustice and corruption. Very few of the households in the studies are participating actively in Village Government activities and meetings. This contrasts with findings of the Policy and Service Satisfaction Survey that reported more than a quarter of rural households have members who are or have been village, ward or district councillors and almost as many have been involved in preparing a village or ward plan (REPOA 2003).

People report not only being afraid of participating in "governance" structures, but do not think they have the right to do so. Furthermore, they believe such participation to be pointless. As such, despite substantial dissatisfaction with health care in the Mbeya Region study, in particular in the urban areas and especially with the government hospital, there was no evidence of anyone making a formal complaint to a facility.

"We have nobody to talk to when we face problems. We become reluctant to talk because village leaders ignore our complaints especially if they touch [governance] issues."

Kawa's study focuses on village level self-governance in four wards in Kondoa District Council in Dodoma Region, one of the poorest regions in the country, and one of the 35 local authorities in the first phase of the LGRP. Results show that even when villagers are aware that village governments are duty-bound to report to them and be answerable on village development problems, villagers lack the power to take action against their leaders for unsatisfactory performance, poor leadership, misuse of funds and development levy, indulging in corrupt practices, and failure to call meetings. Local government is not responsive to people's key problems. Leadership is top-down and autocratic, and there is lack of transparency on the district's decision-making process. Thus, lack of accountability on the part of service providers and the health committees were among the problems that reportedly contributed to the poor delivery of health services.

Similar findings relating to delivery of social services (health, education, water, roads, etc.) are echoed by findings from the recently completed TzPPA (2003). The two major concerns raised by research participants were the inability of local leadership to appropriately address people's complaints or hold "irresponsible medical staff" (for example) accountable for their actions. Given the absence or inadequacy of supervisory mechanisms to deal with the abuse of responsibility, this "often placed people's lives at risk (e.g. the sick)."

The CHF in Hanang has a decentralized management structure that seeks to promote involvement of the communities, primarily through elected members of the District Health Board (DHB) and the Ward Health Committee (WHC). This has been limited, however, because the WHCs were not functioning in many of the wards. In addition, even though many CHF members and some nonmembers were aware that the WHC is responsible for the local management of the CHF, very few were adequately informed about the composition of the committee or its specific roles and responsibilities. Most CHF members had never been invited to or attended a meeting. They did not know how the CHF was managed or how decisions regarding the use of CHF funds were made. Information about the CHF and the fee was not widely disseminated at the outset.

The community-based health care approach in Kilombero demonstrates to some extent that the

effectiveness of community-based initiatives can be strengthened through "community empowerment:" increasing people's awareness of their constitutional rights and the policies affecting their well-being (Lwilla 2001, Saltiel & Tissafi 2002). A community-initiated cost-sharing mechanism was piloted in two dispensaries in 1997 to address issues identified by the community as important to quality of care: shortage of medicines, inadequate furniture and lack of diagnostic equipment. In one village dispensary the community decided to pay a flat rate of Tshs 200 per visit and Tshs 100 as a consultation fee which would cater for drugs and maintenance respectively (the charges were subsequently revised); in the second village dispensary, they decided to pay according to the type and number of drugs prescribed (prices defined by the community) with an additional Tshs 100 to be paid once a month.

The task of identifying those eligible for waivers was given to hamlets and thereafter discussed in Village Councils and Ward Development Committees for approval. For appropriate collection and management of funds, communities employed their own cashier and selected their facility committee that was responsible to oversee the daily running of the facility including the mandate to approve all expenditures. It is reported that "villages have over Tshs 5 million in their bank accounts, drugs are throughout available, and maintenance of furniture is done promptly without waiting for assistance from District Health Office"

2.4.1. Governance and accountability

"How can ordinary people understand and have access to adequate information about finances so as to be able to monitor revenues and expenditures, know where to ask questions and of whom, so as to hold government accountable – the ultimate goal of local government reform?"

(Mbilinyi 2003)

(Saltiel & Tissafi 2002, p. 15). In addition, health workers who were trained on the community-based health care concepts are reportedly more responsive to cooperating with communities in order to solve their health problems. It has also been reported that the availability of such resources has, to some extent, mobilized different communities to start prioritising their needs through planning and budgeting within their facil-

ities, and thereby promoting bottom-up planning. The report does not, however, address whether the program's charges excluded the very poor from receiving health care.

The most recent World Development Report (World Bank 2003) points to the need to strengthen accountability between – and among – three distinct constituencies: poor people, providers, and policy makers. It advocates that increasing

accountability is a key element in implementing health reforms and improving system performance.

Accountability in health is seen to ensure appropriate allocation, disbursement, utilization and monitoring of financial resources, including through publicly accessible information. It is also seen to assure compliance with procedures and standards of performance, and to respond to ongoing and emerging societal needs and concerns (Brinkerhoff 2003, Mbilinyi 2003, Mwangu 2001).

Overall in Tanzania, adequate management and information systems have not yet been put in place to ensure appropriate collection and utilization of fees, and to ensure health services are responsive to the priority needs of the beneficiaries. Diversion of funds at the district council level has been frequently reported to be a serious problem. A "Pro-Poor Expenditure Tracking Study" by REPOA (2001) that analyzed government expenditures on priority sectors indicates that there are widespread leakages of funds for other charges (OC) allocated to district councils. Council leaders often allocate funds to expenses other than those delivering community-level services. In addition, there is a

lack of transparency with regards to receipt of funds and their allocation from Treasury – heads of dispensaries and health centres are often not informed by their District Executive Directors (DEDs) on disbursements and the allocation to departments. As a result, a reduced amount of funding is actually used in the delivery of health services. The situation has been further aggravated by continual delays in disbursements of basket funds to the districts (MoH 2004b).

One of the key findings from the Hanang CHF assessment was that the current administration and management procedures do not allow for an accurate, ongoing self-monitoring of the CHF performance (Chee et al. 2002). Findings revealed many inconsistencies in membership, utilization, and financial data between the national and district level, district and facility level, and in records within the facility. In fact, the ward CHF health committee that is supposed to be responsible for management, administration, and promotion of the CHF at the local level was only functioning in one of the seven wards. As a result, during 2000 for example, most wards expended less than 20 percent of CHF funds collected in 1998 and 1999,

3. PRACTICE OF EXEMPTIONS AND WAIVERS: EXTENT TO WHICH THEY HAVE BEEN GRANTED AND WHO BENEFITS THE MOST

and had significant unused balances in their district CHF sub-accounts by January 2001.

Access to information is a prerequisite to ensuring effective community participation in monitoring the provision of health services. This includes information on budget allocations, actual expenditures, use of medical supplies, who qualifies for waivers and exemptions, etc. down to the community and/or facility level. Aggregate data on allocations to districts provides some useful information, but is too generalized to enable effective monitoring and tracking (NGO Policy Forum 2003b). An assessment of existing practices related to exemptions and waivers is not possible because hospitals do not generally keep accurate records

of exemptions and waivers granted. For example in one study none of the 10 hospitals surveyed (a mix of government, private and missionary) were using the relevant forms that had been developed for hospital staff to use to determine eligibility for waivers; most were not using any documentation at all (Newbrander and Sacca 1996, Mmbuji et al. 1996). In another study of eight public health facilities in Mbeya, Kilimanjaro, Mtwara and Mwanza, public hospitals did start off by maintaining a proper information system. However according to the researcher, since the government failed to compensate them for exemptions and waivers granted, there was no reason to maintain what health workers and authorities essentially believed to be a costly and time-consuming procedure (Msambichaka 2003).

Exemption, and in particular waiver, procedures are generally thought to be cumbersome and inefficient and have loopholes that allow for the misuse and sometimes abuse of the system. Although incomplete and insufficient, available information shows that government hospitals especially in rural areas do exempt vulnerable groups from formal charges though the practice appears to be sporadic. There is limited evidence of systematic implementation of the waiver policy. The lack of consistency is due in part to health service providers not following procedures that in themselves are not clear; but also due to the low uptake and lack of insistence on free services by the poor. This is due, primarily, to people not being aware of their rights. Even if aware of their rights, they are not sure that these rights will be respected.

There is no doubt that the key to the success of an exemption and waiver system is its financing. Systems that have compensated providers for the revenue forgone from granting exemptions (Thailand, Indonesia and Cambodia) have been more successful than those who have expected the provider to absorb the costs of exemptions (Kenya) (Bitran & Giedion 2003). However according to hospital management teams interviewed in Msambichaka's (2003) study, the government has failed to adhere to its original commitment of

compensating public sector hospitals for exemptions and waivers, thus minimizing resources at those facilities.²¹ This not only impacts on a health facility's capacities, but it may also deter providers from effectively exempting those who qualify in order that the facility does not appear to be underperforming financially.

According to Msambachika (2003), a crude analysis of available data from the eight public hospitals surveyed in Mbeya, Kilimanjaro, Mtwara and Mwanza, waivers constituted only a small proportion of the total exemptions - less than 5 percent. According to the hospital management teams, civil society organizations and local politicians, exemptions are generally granted to those who do in fact qualify for them, though the exemptions may not necessarily target the very poor, or emergency cases. This is supported by evidence from available records: in all the eight hospitals visited, most of the recorded exemptions were granted to under-fives and for MCH services. There were of course exceptions: frequent requests for exemptions from ex-civil servants who are relatively welloff, and granting of exemptions to people presented by staff as their relatives.

However preliminary findings of the Lindi Rural study indicate that in fact, only 49 percent of acute

3.1. What do exemptions and waivers cover in practice?

"I am in a group [i.e. extremely poor/destitute] that gets free treatment. But there is a certain type of medication I am supposed to buy that costs Tshs. 9,000! I cannot afford this amount, so I stay without medicine."

(TzPPA 2003, p. 106)

cases and 20 percent of admitted cases of underfive-year-olds were exempted (SCF 2003). Findings also suggest that the least poor tend to benefit more from the scheme, in particular for chronic illness and admission: 23 percent of the least poor and 20 percent of the moderate were exempted, compared to only 12 percent of the poorest. In the 1998 Service Delivery Survey, there were frequent complaints that services that were formally free could now only be obtained at a cost, including delivery, basic drugs and family planning services – all of which are supposed to be exempted (TADREG 1998).

Available evidence from several studies cited in this report illustrates that even if official fees are

^{21.} This varied from one facility to another. For example, between 1998/99 and 2001/02, one facility – Sekou Toure - received from 86 percent to 98 percent of its approved budget; Ligula, on the other hand suffered the most with a gradual decrease in actual disbursements from 92 percent in 1998/99 to 23 percentin 2001/02. (Msambichaka 2003)

exempted or waived, the poor and vulnerable still end up having to pay at times for other costs. These include drugs and some small charges (e.g. cards, materials, first consultations, etc.), not to mention the non-fee costs of care such as food, transport and bribes.

In Kagera region for example, pregnant women may officially be exempted from charges, but they were still required to make contributions set by the local government councils to provide for deficits or delayed supplies (Mpembeni et al. 2000). So, "every pregnant woman has to pay Tshs 500 for kerosene and also needs to purchase the maternity card. Most of us cannot afford these costs" (p. 123). Or, "If you have not paid Tshs 700 you do

not get TT vaccine or a maternity card so if you have no money you don't need to waste time" (p. 123).

In Nzanza village, Meatu District, pregnant women end up paying a minimum of Tshs 7,700 for childbirth: 500 for an ANC card, 200 for a syringe, 2,000 for gloves and 5,000 for a "thankyou" to attendants (TzPPA 2003, p. 105). As a result, many women end up delivering their babies at home without assistance from a trained attendant. In Mpwapwa, pregnant women will only be assisted with deliveries at the health centre if they "carry things like gloves, razor blades, etc. If you

3.2. Reasons underlying the poor implementation of the exemption and waiver scheme

3.2.1. Criteria for exemptions and waivers

have no money to buy them you will not be attended. They will harass you and ask you to deliver on your own." (37-year-old woman, Mpwapwa, WDP 2003)

Although there is little ambiguity in criteria for exemptions, very poor patients who would normally be eligible for free treatment may be asked to pay an initial consultation fee. To quote an example given by an Mbeya government hospital manager: a person with TB may be excluded before diagnosis because of inability to find the initial Tshs 1,000 consultation fee (Tibandebage & Mackintosh 2002).

Exemptions are generally easier to implement because the vulnerable groups are easily identifiable on medical grounds or by age. However, immense difficulties are encountered in implementing the waiver procedures (Hutton 2003, TzPPA 2003). At present, there is no standardized procedure in place. Rather, there is a great deal of personalised negotiation around payment in all facilities charging fees. The task, then, becomes open to interpretation and uneven application, and possible abuse. Regular patients and those who are known to staff are often more likely to gain deferment or waivers.

In the 2002 Mbeya study (Tibandebage & Mackintosh), the government hospital had a formal system of waivers from official fees for inability to pay. A total of 375 people were registered in 1997 though it is not clear how many of these waivers were eventually granted. The management board had the power to exempt patients who were seriously ill and unable to pay, but no such cases were cited. The hospital in effect had no procedure in place of individually scrutinizing such waivers, which in theory involved an appeal to a social worker. No one in the patient or household interviews had used, or even attempted to use, the waiver system or knew of anyone else who had done so.

The CHF design in Hanang specified that communities would identify families eligible for free CHF cards (Chee et al. 2002). A list of names had been submitted to the District council more than 18 months ago (from when the assessment was carried out) but nobody from this list had been given waivers. The assessment concludes that policies in Hanang district are insufficient to protect the poor from the burden of health costs.

Undoubtedly, clear criteria for granting waivers is

3.2.2. Information on exemption and waiver schemes

a pre-requisite to reducing confusion and ambiguity among those responsible for managing the system, and among potential recipients. A decision needs to be made at what level the threshold must be drawn and how to identify eligible persons. Several other decisions need to be taken as well regarding the waiver procedures. For example, should waivers be granted to households or on the basis of individual targeting? Should they be permanent or temporary? How frequently should eligibility be reassessed? Should waiver eligibility be pre-determined following clear guidelines, or when individuals seek care in the facility? Should they be based at the household (as in the CHF) or at the individual level?

Providers and especially potential beneficiaries are generally not well informed about availability of and procedures relating to waivers. A government health centre in the Mbeya region study that charges fees believed waivers to be a matter for the management board; they were given no instructions on this by the DMO. Many possible eligible patients did not know of waivers and simply went

away when they realized they had to pay. Notices on waiver procedures displayed around the hospital had mysteriously "disappeared." A study in Korogwe district also pointed to the serious gap in information and access: government hospital staff, District Health Management Team (DHMT) officers and other district-level officers said that most of the residents in the study villages were aware of the system of waivers and exemptions. However, 72 percent of the local community leaders felt that most were not aware of waivers. This is supported by the fact that 61 percent of the exit patients interviewed were uncertain if the policy existed (Mubyazi 2000).

With the exception of one study in Lindi Rural, available evidence indicates that people are relatively better informed of exemption categories. FGDs with civil society organizations and local politicians in Msambichaka's (2003) study show that most people understand the policy of exemptions. This is supported by information obtained from exit interviews with a total of 200 in-patients

4. COPING MECHANISMS

"...I had to work on the farm as a labourer before I was well so that I [could] pay back the money, which I borrowed. I managed to do so but in the end my health deteriorated. We had to sell resources because I couldn't work any more as I was sick. The family suffered."

Study report from Mpwapwa (WDP 2003)

cent believed the procedures to be cumbersome, bureaucratic, inefficient and not user friendly, many are willing to put up with it because people are generally satisfied with the quality of available services.

In Lindi Rural, public awareness about the exemption scheme was noted to be very low among health workers, village officials and the community (SCF 2003). Communities do not view it as their right, but rather as a special favour granted to them by service providers.

A number of studies have shown that poor households with limited assets resort to a number

of short-term survival strategies to pay for health care, especially in times of emergencies. This further impoverishes them and contributes to their long-term vulnerability (Agyemang-Gyau & Mori 1999, Msuya 2003, WDP 2003, SDC 2003, SCF 2003, TzPPA 2003). Coping strategies include: using their own savings (if they have any); possible contributions from relatives or others; engaging in petty trade; selling critical assets such as crops, animals, land and their labour; borrowing money; taking a loan; and bonding their assets.

At times the poor are forced to take their children

out of school. Often they face food shortages and cope by reducing the number of meals taken in a day. They send children away to live with relatives or to eat with neighbours.

Generally, borrowing money is a problem for poor

5. HEALTH CARE SEEKING BEHAVIOUR AND PROVIDER CHOICE

"Most of our expenses go on food and kerosene. We will cut our medicine costs in favour of food and kerosene."

An elderly couple in Morogoro (SDC 2003, p. 19)

women who "are the least trusted group as they are not capable of earning enough money to cater for their families and pay debts" (WDP 2003). The situation is exceptionally difficult for people living on the margins of society – street boys, migrant workers and sex workers (SDC 2003). They do not have the required support structure to access money and other necessities, and no one from whom to borrow money. Sex workers are ridiculed and abused by their neighbours and health service providers, and in effect have to continue working

"I cannot meet the medical treatment and transport costs therefore I decide to stay at home with my ailment or go to a traditional healer."

Mpwapwa District Report (WDP 2003)

to pay for their treatment, even when sick. Findings from a baseline household survey in southern Tanzania reveal that even in a very poor area that might easily be assumed to be uniformly poor, care-seeking behaviour is worse among poorer families than among the relatively rich (Schellenberg et al. 2003). Results suggest that the main difference between treatment sought for the poorest children as compared to treatment for children who are better off is the probability of getting suitable treatment once the child is ill. Carers of children from wealthier families had better knowledge about danger signs, were more likely

to bring their children to a health facility when ill, and were more likely to have had a shorter journey (less than 90 minutes) to the health facility than poorer families. Their children were more likely to have received anti-malarial treatment and antibiotics for pneumonia, and were more frequently admitted to a hospital. The rate of hospital admission in the lowest socio-economic status (SES) quintile was almost half that of the highest.

More often then not, poor people's incomes are sufficient for subsistence only. In Kilombero and Ulanga, for example, about 75 percent of the monthly household consumption and expenditure in 1997 was for food (Schellenberg et al. 2003). Medicines, when available, are expensive, resulting in non-compliance, incomplete treatment or irrational regiments.²³ Likewise, in one study 27 percent of 6,589 Dar es Salaam residents reportedly settled for home remedies. Health care services utilization decreased in concert with people's socio-economic status (Gessler 1995, quoted in Mutalemwa 2002).

When costs were prohibitive, many of the poor in Ifakara either opted not to seek treatment at all or resorted to the traditional healer, though this varied: "I never see them they are liars and do not give good medicines," or, "I always use them because they only charge Tshs 500" (SDC May 2003, p33). In Mwakidila community in Tanga District, FGDs with 36 "poor and vulnerable" par-

^{22.} This study included 2006 children from 2,246 households in four rural districts - Kilombero, Morogoro Rural, Rufiji, and Ulanga. 23. Four chloroquine tablets for Tshs 100, compared to about Tshs 1,000 for a single tablet of Sulphamethoxypyrazine and Pyrimethamine (SP)

ticipants revealed that the poor often resorted to use of traditional herbs and practiced environmental cleanliness for treating malaria, even though these measures were not perceived to be the most effective (Mutalemwa 2002).

By and large, if they can afford it, the rural poor usually opt for government health facilities because they are cheaper compared to private and religious facilities, and they tend to be near by. PSSS results indicate that over four-fifths of households used government rather than private or faithbased health facilities (REPOA 2003). In Igunga District, almost three-quarters of the 288 sick individuals resorted to government owned health facilities; between five and seven percent of the sick had sought other types of health care – self medication, traditional healers, and private and missionary health facilities (Msuya 2003). All the

respondents in the Tanga study agreed that when home treatment fails, government health facilities are the most affordable source of care for the very poor and vulnerable, even if compelled to pay for consultation or registration fees, and even if they have to buy the prescribed drugs (Mutalemwa 2002). It is however, important to note that in this instance government services allowed them to obtain timely treatment with an option of paying later to the village office.

In the Mbeya region study, despite the fact that the government hospital had the worst reputation of any facility for quality of care, information obtained from exit patients revealed government facilities to be most favoured, especially in rural areas, as they were close to home (85 percent of respondents) and possibly cheaper²⁴ (Tibandebage & Mackintosh, 2002). All the same, a majority (65

6. CONCLUSION

"The picture, while no means black, is certainly a much darker shade of grey than is often realized."

(Gwatkin 2003, p. 3)

percent) of the 49 household interviews thought that if money could be found, mission facilities offered the best value for money.

Mission facilities were generally known for staff commitment and positive attitude towards patients, for availability of drugs and tests, cleanliness, few hassles and no bribery practices. However perhaps the most important factor was the willingness of mission facilities to defer payment, grant a partial waiver and start treatment if necessary. Private facilities were known mainly for short waiting times and availability of drugs.

Action is urgently needed to create fundamental change in the health status of Tanzanians living in poverty. The issues documented in this literature review are a call to all actors – government, poli-

cymakers, donors, non- governmental organizations, faith based organizations, health workers and others – to make quality health care available to people, whether rich or poor.

In order for the goals of the PRS and health sector to be realized, however, particular commitments must be made to those who are impoverished, marginalized and otherwise vulnerable (R&AWG 2002, Hutton 2003). Action must reach beyond policies and guidelines to meaningful changes in service delivery and health outcomes. A major challenge for central and local governments is to deliver more and better services with the additional, though not necessarily sufficient, resources mobilised under the PRS.

^{24.} For example, Tshs 300 informally for treating a child with vomiting, cough and fever at a government facility, compared to between Tshs 500 and 1,000 at the large mission dispensary, and Tshs 2,000 at the military dispensary

^{25.} The absolute per capita amounts of allocations for health services were US\$3.40 in 1998/99 and US\$6.60 per capita in 2003/04 (MoH September 2003). The target for the MoH has been to reach US\$9 per capita to ensure delivery of the essential health package, though US\$12 has been agreed as the international threshold.

At the same time, the health sector is under-funded²⁵ and health expenditures have not always been in favour of the poor (R&AWG 2002, Gwatkin, 2003). Despite the PRS commitments, the absolute budgetary increase year-to-year for health has declined from a high of 41.12 percent in FY02 (after introduction of the PRS) down to a 5.68 percent increase in FY04 (MoH 2004b). The FY05 budget ceilings indicate that the health sector will actually have fewer resources in real terms than in FY04. Government health services have traditionally benefited the better off more than the disadvantaged, especially for secondary and tertiary care, which accounts for most government health care expenditures (Castro-Leal et al. 2000, guoted in Gwatkin 2003). More recently though, the share of GoT spending on primary and preventive services has increased and funding is shifting more towards "other charges" (e.g., medicines and other supplies) indicating a move to bring services closer to the people. This is a very positive development.

Although health spending as a proportion of the total GoT budget has increased from 7.5 percent in FY00 to 8.7 percent in FY03, these figures are still low and have not reached the goal for per capita expenditure needed to achieve basic health outcomes for the population (NGO Policy Forum 2003a). There also exist high and unexplained inequalities in per capita resource allocation between regions and between districts. The new resource allocation formula instituted to distribute health funds according to more equitable criteria is an important achievement for pro-poor development. More actions to this effect are seriously needed to bring, in the words of President Mkapa: "specialized and differentiated help" to the poor.

Seven themes emerge from this review for reflection and action:

Access

- Poor quality of care, health care charges (official and "unofficial"), long distances coupled with poor roads and inadequate and unaffordable transport facilities, and poor governance and accountability mechanisms all limit poor people's access to health care.
- Lack of essential drugs and supplies, of

"skilled providers," discrimination against clients who are not able to pay, and poor referral systems result in poor quality of care.

Health care charges

- Health care charges have placed an impossible financial burden on the poorest households who are often excluded from using health facilities when they most need them.
- Cost sharing revenue generated has not necessarily impacted positively on quality of health care, nor on access to health care by the poorest
- User fees are not the only charges the poor have to pay; other costs include travel time, transport costs, other "unofficial" costs including bribes, and for drugs and supplies.
- The CHF may have improved the quality and range of available services, but the scheme is not necessarily benefiting the very poor in a more equitable way.

Participation and decision-making

- Adequate management and information systems have not been put in place to ensure appropriate collection and utilization of fees.
- Communities are generally not involved in planning and financial management of health services to ensure that health services focus on meeting their priority needs.
- Ordinary people at the community level do not have access to information about budgets, incomes, expenditures, use of medical supplies, etc. and are therefore not in a position to effectively monitor their use.

Governance and accountability

- Community participation is limited in part due to a general lack of knowledge about recent reforms, but also because poor people do not know their rights or feel they can exercise them.
- Reliable mechanisms for raising concerns and for channelling these to the district level for action are not in place.
- Studies point to dissatisfaction regarding a range of health system issues: cost, quality assurance, access, availability and equitable distribution of basic services, abuses of power,

financial mismanagement, corruption and lack of responsiveness.

Exemptions and waivers

- Exemptions, and waivers in particular, are not effective as a means of protecting vulnerable social groups and the poorest of the poor.
- Even if official fees are exempted or waived, the poor and vulnerable still end up having to pay for drugs, transport, some small charges (e.g. cards, materials), and bribes. Many of these costs are beyond the reach of the very poor.
- A lack of clear criteria and policy guidelines for establishing people who are eligible for waivers results in individual ad hoc decisions,

- with no clear records or follow-up by management. Poor people themselves are not routinely informed of the procedures for getting exemptions and/or waivers.
- Lack of funding to health facilities to compensate for loss in revenue due to exemptions and waivers has a negative impact on the facilities performance and discourages facilities from granting of exemptions/waivers.

How poor people cope

 Many poor households pay for health care by resorting to a number of short-term survival strategies, especially in times of emergencies. As a result they fall deeper into poverty and have limited resources remaining for other

essential needs.

Health care seeking behaviour and choice of providers

 Poor people's incomes are typically sufficient for subsistence only; many people living in poverty opt not to seek treatment at all, or resort to traditional healers. If they can afford it, they opt for government health facilities, because they are cheaper compared to private and religious facilities and they tend to be nearby.

he dilemma, then, is how to make quality care available to all – including the poor – in an environment of limited and insufficient financial resources and severely constrained human and material resources. A number of questions have been raised in this report that merit immediate consideration:

What mechanisms can be instituted to minimize the exclusion of poor and vulnerable persons from health services while recognizing the very real financial requirements of the

sector?

- What are the main priorities for improved qua ity of care for the poor? Affordable services? Available essential drugs? Well-equipped facilities? A motivated team of skilled health workers?
- How can existing cost structures be revised in order to increase poor people's access to quality health care? How can an effective mechanism of waivers and exemptions be instituted and enforced?
- How can problems of access to health facilities be addressed, including distance and affordable transport? How can the referral system be improved so it functions effectively even in rural areas?

REFERENCES

• How can ordinary people get access to adequate and understandable information about allocations and expenditures at the local level? How can people be included in monitoring of health services and ensuring services are responsive to demand, and accountable to clients? How can people's recommendations be channelled and acted upon?

With the second PRS currently being developed, this is a perfect time to meaningfully address the issues raised in this review and to strengthen health care provision for the poor.

Agyemang-Gyau P & Mori AE. February 1999. The ability and willingness of people to pay for their health care, the case of Bumbuli area in Lushoto disrict. In: TPHA. Poverty and Health, pp 24-26. Proceedings of the Seventeenth Annual Scientific Conference of the Tanzania Public Health Association (TPHA), November 23-26, 1998, Mkonge Hotel, Tanga. Dar es Salaam: TPHA.

Brinkerhoff Derick. January 2003. Accountability and Health Systems: Overview, Framework, and Strategies. Bethesda, Maryland: Partnerships for Health Reform Plus (PHRplus), Abt Associates Inc.

Bitran R & Giedion U. 2003. Waivers and Exemptions for Health Services in Developing Countries. Social Protection Discussion Paper Series, No. 0308. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank.

Chee G, Smith K & Kapinga A. July 2002. Assessment of the Community Health Fund in Hanang District, Tanzania. Bethesda, Maryland: Partnerships for Health Reform Plus (PHRplus), Abt Associates Inc.

Corea A & Swai LAM. February 1999. Determinants for the use of delivery services in Handeni district, Tanga region. In: TPHA. Poverty and Health, pp 49-50. Proceedings of the Seventeenth Annual Scientific Conference of the Tanzania Public Health Association (TPHA), November 23-26, 1998, Mkonge Hotel, Tanga. Dar es Salaam: TPHA.

Ewald J, Shao I, Mhamba R, Mellander L & Narman A. Forthcoming Spring 2004. A matter of choice? Cost sharing in health and education from a rights of the child perspective. Report prepared for a stakeholders meeting, 17 January 2004, Dar es Salaam: Goteborg University Centre for Africa Studies.

Gwatkin DR. March 2003. Free government health services: are they the best way to reach the poor. March 2003.

Gwatkin DR et al. November 2003. Initial country-level information about socio-economic differences in health, nutrition, and population, Volumes I and II. Washington, D.C.: World Bank, Health, Nutrition, and Population Department.

Hemed Y. July 2000. Community health schemes benefiting the low income people. In: TPHA. Sector reforms and health in Tanzania, pp 213-230. Proceedings of the Eighteenth Annual Scientific Conference of the Tanzania Public Health Association (TPHA), November 22-25, 1999, CCT Conference Centre, Dodoma. Dar es Salaam: TPHA.

Hutton Guy. 2003. Improving the financial access of poor and vulnerable groups to health services. What strategy for Tanzania? A briefing paper established under the SDC-STI SWAP Mandate 2003. Basel: Swiss Centre for International Health, Swiss Tropical Institute. 10 pages.

Joint Health Sector Review (JHSR), Ministry of Health and Development Partners, 2004. "De-briefing Note, Technical Review 2004: Health Service Delivery at District Level Revisited." Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. 9 pages.

Kawa Ibrahim. 2003. An Assessment of Prospects of Social Service Delivery in Sub-district Level within the Framework of the Local Government Reform Programme: A Study of Kondoa District Council. Paper presented at the 8th REPOA Research Workshop, held at the White Sands Hotel, Dar es Salaam, Tanzania; March 27-28, 2003. 52 pages.

Lwilla F. May 2001. Health care financing, the Kilombero experience, April 1997 to September 2000. In: TPHA. Public Health Focus in Tanzania in the New Millennium, pp 54-58. Proceedings of the Nineteenth Annual Scientific Conference of the Tanzania Public Health Association (TPHA), November 20-24, 2000, Lutheran Uhuru Hostel, Moshi, Tanzania. Dar es Salaam: TPHA.

Mbilinyi M. October 2003. Local Government and PER: An overview. Presentation to "Monitoring Public Expenditure – A Non-Government Perspective" organized by Non-Government Policy Forum (NPF). Poverty Policy Week, 22 October 2003.

Ministry of Health, Cost- Sharing Implementation Committee, United Republic of Tanzania. April 1995. Cost-sharing in the health sector in Tanzania: implementation of user charges. Two years experience, July 1993-June 1995.

Ministry of Health, Health Reform Secretariate, United Republic of Tanzania. September 2003. Health PRSP Progress Report 2003.

Ministry of Health, United Republic of Tanzania. April 2003. Second Health Sector Strategic Plan (HSSP) (July 2003 – June 2006). Final Draft. 61 pages.

Ministry of Health, United Republic of Tanzania. December 1994. Cost-Sharing Operations Manual.

Ministry of Health, United Republic of Tanzania. February 2003. Health Sector PER Update FY 2003. Dar es Salaam. 49 pages.

Ministry of Health, United Republic of Tanzania. February 2004a. Meeting of the SWAP Partners in preparation for the Main Health Sector Review. Selected department presentations. 26 – 27 February 2004, Belinda Hotel, Dar es Salaam.

Ministry of Health, United Republic of Tanzania. February 2004b. Health Sector PER Update FY 2003. Dar es Salaam. 49 pages.

Mmbuji PKL, Ilomo PA, Nswilla AL. August 1996. Implementation of health services user fees in Tanzania: an evaluation of progress and potential impact. Paper prepared for Cost Sharing Implementation Team, Ministry of Health.

Mpembeni R, Moshiro C, Mnyika KS, et al. July 2000. Barriers to use of maternal health services: the case of districts in Kagera region. In: TPHA. Sector reforms and health in Tanzania, pp120-125. Proceedings of the Eighteenth Annual Scientific Conference of the Tanzania Public Health Association (TPHA), November 22-25, 1999, CCT Conference Centre, Dodoma. Dar es Salaam: TPHA.

Msambichaka LA, Mjema GD & Mushi DP. August 2003. Assessment of the impact of exemptions and waivers on cost sharing revenue collection in public health services. Final Report. Dar es Salaam: Economic and Social

Research Foundation, University of Dar es Salaam. 50 pages.

Msuya JM. April 2003. Coping with user charges in social services in Tanzania: a case of health services in Igunga District. Paper presented at the Inaugural Tanzanian Biennial Development Forum 24th – 25th April 2003, at the Golden Tulip Hotel, Dar es Salaam. Tanzania.

Mubyazi Godfrey Martin. August 1998. Willingness and ability to pay for healthcare in Tanzania before and after the introduction of cost sharing policy: Evidence based analysis and research. Thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of MA in Health Management, Planning and Policy, Nuffield Institute for Health, University of Leeds. 58 pages. (unpublished).

Mubyazi GM, Massaga JJ, Njunwa KJ, et al. May 2000. Health Financing Reform in Tanzania: Payment Mechanisms for Poor and `Vulnerable Groups in Korogwe District. Small Applied Research No. 13. Bethesda, Maryland: Partnerships for Health Reform Plus (PHRplus), Abt Associates Inc. 58 pages.

Munga MA. August 2003. The impact of costs and perceived quality on utilization of primary health care services in Tanzania: Rural-urban comparison. A paper presented at Kagera Health Sector Reform Laboratory, 3rd Annual Conference held in Bukoba, 21st-23rd August 2003.

Mutalemwa Prince Pius. 2002. The daily struggle to cope with malaria: Insights from a Tanzanian village. Thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Philosophy in Health Promotion, University of Bergen. 66 pages. (unpublished).

Mwangu MA. May 2001. Managing district health services under the reform era: the need for an integrated and functional support system. In: TPHA. Public Health Focus in Tanzania in the New Millennium, pp 10-16. Proceedings of the Nineteenth Annual Scientific Conference of the Tanzania Public Health Association (TPHA), November 20-24, 2000, Lutheran Uhuru Hostel, Moshi, Tanzania. Dar es Salaam: TPHA.

Nangawe, E. 2004. Human Resource for Health Mainland Tanzania Concept Note. Dar es Salaam: World Health Organization. 7 pages.

National Bureau of Statistics (NBS) Tanzania. July 2002. Household Budget Survey 2000/01. Dar es Salaam: NBS.

National Bureau of Statistics (NBS) Tanzania and Measure DHS+. November 2002. Tanzania Reproductive and Child Health Survey 1999. Dar es Salaam, Tanzania: National Bureau of Statistics and Macro International. 226 pages.

Newbrander W & Sacca S. August 1996. Cost Sharing and Access to Health Care for the Poor: Equity Experiences in Tanzania. Washington, D.C.: BASICS II Project, USAID. 42 pages.

Njau FN. July 2000. Community health care financing and the concerns of the poor segment of the population (Is equity being abandoned): An experience from Tanzania CHF pre-testing programme in 10 districts. In: TPHA. Sector reforms and health in Tanzania, pp 205-212. Proceedings of the Eighteenth Annual Scientific Conference of the Tanzania Public Health Association (TPHA), November 22-25, 1999, CCT Conference Centre, Dodoma. Dar es Salaam: TPHA.

NGO Policy Forum. 2003a. Health Sector PER Update FY2003. Presentation for the PER sessions at the Poverty Policy Week, October 22, 2003, Courtyard Hotel, Dar es Salaam.

NGO Policy Forum. 2003b. Monitoring Public Expenditures. Key Issues and Recommendations. Participatory Poverty Week, October 23, 2003, Courtyard Hotel, Dar es Salaam.

Options. May 1998. A review of safe motherhood in Tanzania. Undertaken by Kwast B & Vickery C on behalf of the UK Department for International Development. 308/98/DFID.

Research and Analysis Working Group (R&AWG). 2003. Poverty and Human Development Report (PHDR). Dar es Salaam: R&AWG.

Research and Analysis Working Group (R&AWG). 2002. Poverty and Human Development Report (PHDR). Dar es Salaam: R&AWG.

Research on Poverty Alleviation (REPOA). October 2003. Policy and Service Satisfaction Survey. Main results. Working Draft.

Research on Poverty Alleviation and Economic and Social Research Foundation (REPOA/ESRF). April 2001. Pro poor expenditure tracking. Revised paper submitted to the PER Working Group. 39 pages.

Rutaihwa PM. October 1997. Lack of authentiztion in introducing ser fees attributed to health problems in Tanzania's urban people. In: WFPHA. Health in Transition: Opportunities and Challenges, pp62-63. Selected Proceedings from the Eighth International Congress, World Federation of Public Health Associations, 12-17 October 1997, Arusha, Tanzania. Geneva/ Washington, D.C.: WPHA.

Saltiel K & Tissafi M. January 2002. Community based health care. Kilombero experience July 1996 – December 2001. 35 pages.

Save the Chldren Fund (SCF). 2003. Poor People's Health. A policy priority; what about reality? Preliminary findings of a study conducted together with the Ifakara Health Research and Development Center.

Schellenberg JA, Victora CG, Mushi A, et al. 2003. Inequities among the very poor: health care for children in rural southern Tanzania. THE LANCET, February 15, 2003; 361(9357).

Swiss Agency for Development and Cooperation (SDC). May 2003. Views of the Poor. The perspectives of Rural and Urban Poor in Tanzania as recounted through their stories and pictures. Dar es Salaam: SDC. 58 pages.

Tanzania Development Research Group (TADREG). April 1998. Health-Education-Water. Baseline service delivery survey for rural Tanzania. Demand and ability to pay for basic services. TADREG working paper series no. 8.

Tibandebage P & Mackintosh M. January 2002 (October 1999?). Managing and Regulating Mixed Health Care Systems: A Tanzanian Case Study. Project Working Paper Two: Access, Exclusion and Information on Quality of Care in the Mbeya Health Care Market. ESRF Discussion Paper No. 28. Dar es Salaam: Economic and Social Research Foundation, University of Dar es Salaam. 48 pages.

TzPPA 2002/03. October 2003. Vulnerability and Resilience to poverty in Tanzania: causes, consequences and poverty implications. Main Report. Working draft.

Warioba R. February 1999. Accessibility to health services and user fees: a focus on adolescents in Dodoma, Tanzania. In: TPHA. Poverty and Health, pp 22-24. Proceedings of the Seventeenth Annual Scientific Conference of the Tanzania Public Health Association (TPHA), November 26-29, 1998, Mkonge Hotel, Tanga. Dar es Salaam: TPHA.

WOMEN'S DIGNITY PROJECT

Women's Dignity Project (WDP) in collaboration with GRAFCA (Grassroots Female Communicators Association). October 2003. Poor Women's Experiences of Health Services. Paper presented at NGO Policy Forum, October 31st, 2003.

World Bank. September 2003. World Development Report 2004. Overview. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank. 18 pages.

The Women's Dignity Project (WDP) was established to prevent and manage obstetric fistula,* enhance the dignity and rights of those living with the condition, and promote gender and health equity. We base our work on the understanding that health conditions affecting poor people result from social, economic and political factors that underlie poverty.

WDP seeks to:

- Better understand girls' and women's vulnerability to fistula
- Strengthen communities and organizations to take action on fistula and the inequities impacting the poor
- Stimulate public debate and action to address these inequities
- Influence programs and policies to promote the dignity and rights of the poor

WDP also assists girls and women to get fistula treatment and begin their lives anew.

If you would like to find out more about our work, or to support a girl or woman with fistula, please contact us:

```
Women's Dignity Project • PO Box 79402 • Dar es Salaam, Tanzania
Tel: 255.22.2152577 or 8 • Fax: 255.22.2152986 • Email: wdp@cats-net.com
```

*Obstetric fistula is caused by prolonged and obstructed labour. The constant pressure of the baby's head in the birth